
President. — (FR) Ladies and gentlemen, let me start
by paying tribute to our oldest member, Jacqueline
Thome-Patenotre, who has performed her temporary
duties with her well-known authority and skill and
made a speech that showed me, if indeed any proof
were needed, that she has remained faithful to the
ideas she has defended throughout her long political
career — attachment to liberal democracy and com-
mitment to unity in Europe.

I should like to thank the group chairmen for congra-
tulating me and, in some cases, for making recommen-
dations. I assure them — and I am speaking to Mr
Arndt and Mr Cervetti here — that I shall do my
utmost to do my job objectively.

But everyone will understand that my gratitude goes
first to all to those who displayed their confidence and
voted for me in the first or second ballot. The meaning
of their vote was fully expressed by the chairman of
my group, Mr Egon Klepsch, to whom I am, as you
will all understand, particularly grateful.

(Applause)

Sir Henry Plumb also expressed his confidence. Yes, it
cannot be denied that, beside Sir Henry, I am only a
little plum.

(Applause)

This is a discovery that the chansonniers in Mont-
martre made many years back when I was just starting
my parliamentary career in Paris.

My thanks go to Mr de la Malene, who gave an accu-
rate description of why people rallied to my cause.



You will understand that I was particularly touched by
Simone Veil's congratulations. It was a great honour
for me once more to join the electoral battle, as I did
in 1979, under her leadership, on her list, and I thank
her for the confidence she has placed in me once
more. I should add that she, the first President of a
European Parliament elected by direct universal suf-
frage, will be an example to me, for none of the veter-
ans will ever forget that it is thanks to her and to her
authority and personal influence that the first Euro-
pean Parliament to be directly elected by universal suf-
frage acquired the prestige that the European cause so
sorely needed. I thank her.

(Applause)

I should like to pay tribute, first of all, to my distant
predecessors. I cannot mention them all. But I knew
them all. They were all remarkable men who were
attached to the European cause. Take the first Presi-
dent of the European Parliament, Robert Schuman,

(Applause)

my friend, whose disciple I still consider myself to be.
He, as we all remember, opened the way for the build-
ing of the European Communities with his historic
declaration of 9 May 1950.

He was my earliest predecessor.

But I cannot forget the most recent of them, Piet
Dankert. He was my colleague on the Bureau and this
gave me the opportunity to appreciate his qualities —
his courtesy and his devotion to duty.

(Applause)

Honourable Members, in this House the election that
has just taken place is further proof that we cannot
have unanimity. Certain regimes in fact show that
unanimous votes are often suspect. The mark of a
really democratic assembly is the existence of a major-
ity and a minority — and clashes between the two by
no means rule out either courtesy or respect for other
people's opinions.

(Applause)

This was the case yesterday and it will still be the case
tomorrow. But may I make one wish? That, beyond
any extremes that may divide majority from minority,
there will, in most cases, be lines of convergence. For
in the battle we must wage to get the European Com-
munity to survive and develop — and within this
development, for the European Parliament to play its
rightful part — we will often have to join forces and
the will we express must undeniably appear to the
States and governments as the expression of a broad
democratic majority. Indeed, I am convinced that, in
spite of what divides us, the vast majority of us here
speak for people who, notwithstanding their disap-

pointments, still believe in Europe. Our people have
sometimes understood better than the governments
that we cannot break the crisis we are going through
nor overcome the obstacles on our path unless we dis-
play solidarity and unless from our national interests,
which, if legitimate, must of course be defended, there
emerges a search for the common European good,
which is, ultimately, the flag around which we should
all rally.

(Applause)

I am well aware that this common European good —
and this is a much-used phrase — is hard to define in
practical terms. It is a matter for discussion. But I am
sure that this common interest does exist and, as has
often been said, that the only alternatives are the survi-
val and development of the European Community on
the one hand and disintegration and disastrous conse-
quences on the other.

So you see, for a man of my generation, there are
some memories that stand out. Between the wars,
there was a world economic crisis — it started in 1929
— that was worse, perhaps, than the one we are going
through now. A few years afterwards, there were
seven million unemployed in Germany alone. And
how did the European countries react? With protec-
tionism and autarchy. And so there were tensions that
led to the catastrophe we all still remember so well.
That is something we should reflect on! And if some
of us were tempted to turn to protectionist methods —
often involving getting the neighbours to cope with
problems we should ourselves be handling — you must
realize that this is the wrong way and that we must, on
the contrary, stick firmly to the rules which govern
our European Community and which are based essen-
tially on free trade and, beyond that, on a strengthen-
ing of the solidarity that must unite us all.

When I mention these memories, there is no question
of being tempted to sink into what some people call
Euro-pessimism, the disease that is currently rife, if the
press is to believed.

I think that, in spite of our serious difficulties, Europe
still has a good chance. First, because of our economic
potential, as we are the biggest trading power in the
world.

Second — and most importantly, I should say —
because of Europe's pool of intelligence and its ability
to invent and to innovate. Those are our great assets.

Look back over the history of this Europe of ours —
not to the flood, but to the beginning of the last cen-
tury, say — and it is easy to see that Europe had a pri-
vileged place in the world and its influence extended
to the far corners of the planet, largely because of the
achievements and the intelligence of our inventors, our
scientists and our technicians, who put the European



economy well ahead of the rest of the world and
opened our industries to markets on all the continents.

This advance — this has been said often and I shall not
spend a great deal of time on it — has been lost and
one of our first aims should be to get it back again.
Which is why none of the new policies we are forever
talking about seems more important than to make a
joint effort with scientific and technological research.
Our aim, at a time when all techniques are evolving
with such dizzy speed, should be to get back among
the leading nations of the world.

Ladies and gentlemen, when I say this, I am not trying
to suggest that we should replace what is still very
powerful national egoism by some kind of European
egoism that would lead to us opposing development in
other parts of the world, particularly industrial
development in the Third World. On the contrary, I
believe that, although there are certain problems of
competition that need careful examination, we should
see the development of the Third World economies as
something favourable, because it raises standards of
living and creates purchasing power. More markets
can be opened for our industries, so, all in all,
Europe's true interest accords perfectly with the gen-
erosity and humanity that should lead us to encourage
the development of the Third World, particularly its
poorest nations. The Europe we want is a Europe that
is concerned with its own interests, of course, but
which is also aware of its responsibility towards other
parts of the world.

Honourable Members, I shall not spend any more
time on this idea, which is one that I believe to be of
fundamental importance. I am convinced that it is by
looking at our problems from an international stand-
point that we will give ourselves a chance to solve the
problems — unemployment and inflation, for example
— with which we are concerned at the present time.

There is something else that bothers some of us every
bit as much as the economic and social issues, and that
is security. I am well aware that not all the people in
this House have exactly the same opinions on this. But
we do, I think, have the same ambition, which is to
enable our peoples to live in peace and security. I am
one of those who feel there are probably several dif-
ferent ways of going about this, but that we have no
choice other than to see that Europe is in a position to
defend itself, whether through defence of Europe or
European defence. I am well aware that the two are
not completely synonymous. Something has to be
done, together with the allies of the free peoples of
Europe, to ensure that we can guarantee this genera-
tion and generations to come a future of peace and
liberty and respect for all freedoms.

(Applause)

In the immediate future, we have financial problems to
solve. To my mind, the Council of Ministers has not

yet managed to solve the most urgent of them — the
1984 budget shortfall and the preparation of the 1985
budget, that is to say. Our Parliament must of course
be involved in the search for solutions and I am sure
that it will contribute to this with a view to effective-
ness and conciliation.

Let me just say this. As a former French finance minis-
ter, I am not inclined to underestimate the importance
of the financial problems. But if you look at the figures
for the difference between the positions of the various
parties and compare them with the figures for our
national budgets, for the gross domestic product of
our nations, say, they are very low. Someone in the
government recently said they were insignificant even.
They are insignificant, above all, compared to the risks
that would be run by those who failed to find the
requisite spirit of conciliation or compromise in time
and led the Community to a break-up.

(Prolonged applause)

This would not just have political consequences or
economic consequences properly speaking. There
would be financial consequences too. I should like all
the financial specialists to realize this.

When I talk about the participation of the European
Parliament, it quite naturally leads to me to talk about
its powers. This is a major topic and it was widely dis-
cussed in 1979, during the first campaign, when some
people feared that the House, once elected by univer-
sal suffrage, would obtain powers that were too great,
while others wondered what the point was of voting
for a House with no power.

I think we can pay tribute to our predecessors — and I
am thinking here particularly of the two previous
Presidents, Simone Veil and Piet Dankert — because
everything was done during their terms of office in
this very area of the budget, within the framework of
the texts and regulations, to ensure that Parliament
can have some influence in the only area in which it
has powers of decision. We are sometimes told we
have abused our powers and that we are to some
extent to blame for certain financial difficulties.

Anyone who knows the question will realize that this
accusation is without any foundation. I call on all
those who are not convinced of this to be so kind as to
look at the budgets for previous years and measure the
contribution Parliament has very legitimately made to
the final definition of expenditure. The cause will gain
rapid ground.

/j.

We hope these powers will be extended, of course. I
think I can say that we can and we must — without
being presumptuous, certainly, but with a sense of res-
ponsibility to those who elected us — try and extend
our powers. Not, ladies and gentlemen, that I believe
that the MEPs are necessarily more intelligent and
more competent than people in government or the top



officials — technocrats, I was going to say — who run
the Community, just because they have been blessed
with election by universal suffrage. No, I do not think
that at all. I have been an MP for 30 years now and I
have no such illusions. But what gives us particular
strength in face of those who are, quite naturally, con-
cerned with the problems of immediate management
and developing the national interests with which they
have been entrusted — and they cannot be blamed for
this — is that we are representatives and we should
state the people's wishes for greater solidarity and pro-
gress towards European unification, the only thing, as
we well know, that will, in the final analysis, enable us
to solve together the problems that the individual
States cannot solve if they act alone (sometimes even
without consulting their neighbours). That is our great
mission.

(Applause)

Some of you said just now that we have serious res-
ponsibilities to shoulder. I am convinced this is right.
May I say that the satisfaction I feel at my election is
tempered by a certain amount of apprehension. The
task we all face is a difficult one. The task the man you
have made your President faces is a difficult one. Yet
we have to try and perform it and do so, I repeat, with
a feeling of solidarity and with a revival of that Com-
munity spirit which, I think, is so rarely apparent in
government meetings. And what is a Community with
no community spirit? Our main responsibilities are not
technical ones, although we have some excellent
technicians amongs us. They are not even legal ones.
They are spiritual ones. Where should the spirit of the
European Community lie today if not in the Parlia-
ment elected by direct universal suffrage by the peo-
ples of Europe?

(Loud applause)

But I do not believe we should see our relations with
the other organs of the Community — the Commis-
sion and the Council of Ministers, that is to say — in
terms of conflict. By no means.

There has often been a considerable convergence
between the Commission and Parliament, complicity
even, I was going to say. And although, in recent
times, the Commission has not had the authority or
the influence the authors of the Treaty intended, we
are well aware that it is not its fault. Those who can
remember what has happened over the past 15 years
know what this is all about. Here I should also like to
pay tribute to the present Members of the Commis-
sion. I cannot mention them all by name. I should like
to pay tribute to Gaston Thorn, the President, and to
Vice-President Etienne Davignon, both of whom have
often spoken with lucidity and sometimes with cour-
age in this House. We heard from the press that one of
our former colleagues has been proposed as next
President of the Commission. It is someone we know
well — Jacques Delors, who brought great authority

to the chairmanship of our Committee on Economic
and Monetary Affairs and whose ability is well-known
to us. May I just say that, on this first occasion, we
expect a certain promise made at the Stuttgart summit
— for the European Parliament to be consulted before
any final decision is taken — to be respected.

(Loud applause)

Convergence with the Council of Ministers has been
rarer, it has to be admitted. My personal experience, I
repeat, enables me to understand how members of
governments who are weighed down with cares find it
difficult to see a higher European interest. May I
remind you, without being accused of being nostalgic,
of the 1950s?

Statesmen in the 1950s, barely two years after the war,
worked in economic, financial and political conditions
that were at least as difficult as those we have today.
Yet, in their desire to build a new Europe and avoid
the dangers to which Europe had succumbed, they
found the energy and the courage to embark upon the
building of the European Community. Yes, we should
pay tribute to the men we call the fathers of Europe,
to the Schumans, the Adenauers, the de Gasperis, the
Paul-Henri Spaaks, the van Zeelands and, of course,
the Jean Monnets of this world. They came from dif-
ferent political parties and they had the courage to
undertake to guide Europe into a new phase of its his-
tory. The problems we have today are of a different
nature, of course, and if these men came back among
us now, they would no doubt suggest different solu-
tions from, say, the creation of an Iron and Steel
Community. But the spirit that moved them should
also move their successors.

So, no wariness, a priori, about the Council of Minis-
ters. Understanding as to its difficulties. But a desire to
help it with the stimulus we give it to overcome obsta-
cles and to find, within itself, the intelligence and the
will to do as its great forerunners did.

This House must be dynamic. Unless we are a
dynamic House and unless we can feel the wind blow-
ing strongly from the depths of our peoples who want
to get the Community out of its trammels and prepare
for our young people a future of prosperity, peace and
security, we shall not be worthy of the mandate with
which we have been entrusted. Argument and the
occasional dispute are inevitable, often necessary even.
But we must, at times of great moment, be able to join
together so that the fresh impulse Europe needs will
go forth from this House.

This leads me to speak very briefly on institutional
problems. I think a lot can be done within the frame-
work of the Treaties. This is what is sometimes called
the policy of little steps. In reality, the steps may be big
ones. I could give you many examples — technical
standards, the extension of the internal market, the
removal of barriers to trade and the movement of peo-



pie and goods. May I say that I am particularly pleased
that a start has already been made on reducing the
controls at a frontier just near here.

Never fear, Honourable Members, that is the only
reference I shall be making to the town I live in.

(Applause)

The strengthening of Europe's cultural identity is one
of the areas in which progress can be made. This is a
vast subject and I cannot deal with it today. We can, I
think, make an effort to help Europe delve into its
treasures and cultural heritage and find an awareness
of its profound, ancient and indestructible unity once
more. We can, I think, undertake work — further
work, I should say — in this direction. The committee
that deals with these matters has already done so most
effectively, in conjunction with the Council of Europe,
which attaches great importance to cultural affairs.

Culture brings me to a word on communications. The
sometimes disappointing results of the last elections
have shown, essentially, that our citizens are inade-
quately informed about the work of the European
Community and particularly the work of the European
Parliament.

(Applause)

I really do not believe that the high rate of abstention
in some — not all — countries is due to congenital
indifference toward Europe. Yet I have seen it in
meetings I have held. I have found abysmal ignorance
everywhere! But that is our fault. One of our prime
objectives, I think, should be to make a big effort in
information and communications — failing which we
shall be going to the polls in five years's time in even
more difficult conditions than we have had in the past.

Another step forward we can make without changing
the Treaties, a subject that has often cropped up here,
is the majority vote in the Council of Ministers.

(Applause)

I have reason to remember the conditions in which we
reached what has (wrongly) been called the Luxem-
bourg compromise in 1966. There was no comprom-
ise. General de Gaulle made a speech at the time,
being rightly concerned about the risk a country
would run if its fundamental national interests had to
be sacrificed. But we know what has happened in
practice to the rule drawn up at that stage. It has led to
deadlock — not just at the level of Heads of State or
Government or the ministers, but at the level of the
officials and technicians too — whenever there was a
risk of one of the Member States using its veto. We
recently received copies of the nomenclature of the
Commission proposals on which our Parliament had
given opinions and which were still being dealt with by
the Council of Ministers on 1 February this year. I

counted these proposals. Honourable Members, there
were 392 of them. So, what I say is this. Without, of
course, lacking the respect due to the really funda-
mental interests of certain countries, it is vital to return
to the only way of taking effective democratic deci-
sions — majority voting.

(Applause)

When it comes to enlargement, the accession of Spain
and Portugal — which I personally feel to be a good
thing, although it does pose many problems of a dif-
ferent order — I think the demand for this is even
greater. The difficulties of the Ten will be even greater
when there are Twelve. I would be worried about
enlargement if we failed to give the Community, espe-
cially the Council of Ministers, back the ability to
desire, to decide on and to apply decisions. That, I
think, is a problem of considerable importance.

I am well aware that there are people who say there
are ways out. They talk about a multi-speed Europe
and a variable geometry Europe and one eminent
Member of the Commission, a British one in fact,
talked about concentric circles recently. There are a
number of initiatives which have already been taken,
projects which have been run, with the involvement of
only some of the Member States — the European
Monetary System, the JET thermo-nuclear research
centre and more. It would be wrong to rule out the
possibility of initiatives of this kind. Let me tell you my
personal thoughts on the matter. If all creativity and
all initiatives gradually came to take place outside the
framework of the Community institutions, the Com-
munity's substance would gradually drain away, leav-
ing an empty shell destined to disappear.

(Applause)

Our Parliament has taken an important decision on
the institutions. It has approved a project on European
Union. Not unanimously. By a majority. May I, on
this occasion, pay tribute to Mr Spinelli, who was
behind this initiative and who followed it up in this
House with a great deal of patience, devotion and skill
as well. We have a debt of gratitude to Mr Spinelli and
I admire him because he managed to turn that danger-
ous animal, the crocodile, into a symbol of peace and
unity.

(Applause)

I do not know what the fate of this draft Treaty will
be, but we will certainly have to follow its progress
closely. And it is not for me to say what direction the
House will take on this.

Something new happened recently. It was the Fontai-
nebleau summit, which I mentioned just now. Con-
trary to what you might expect, it did not solve all the
most urgent financial problems and we could well find
ourselves facing them. It took a rather remarkable step



when it decided to set up a committee to explore all
the avenues that might lead to an improvement in the
way our institutions work, to an institutional reform,
that is to say.

This committee was called the Spaak Committee. The
choice is a good one. I knew Paul-Henri Spaak. He
was a great European of his time. If, after the Messina
Conference, the relaunching of Europe, then under
way led to the signing of the Treaties of Rome, it is
largely thanks to him and the people who worked with
him. So the choice of name is propitious — but it may
not suffice. There is one thing that we should be con-
cerned about — that it would be difficult to agree to a
committee composed of personal representatives of the
Heads of State or Government drawing up institu-
tional reforms without involving the European Parlia-
ment in any way.

(Loud applause)

That would be inconceivable. For if the idea is to
shape our institutional future, how is it possible to
conceive of the task being done in an undemocratic
manner, without the participtation of our elected
representatives? This is not, to my mind, just a ques-
tion of prestige. It is a question of effectiveness. It is
easy to see that, however well-intentioned the 10
Heads of State or Government may be when it comes
to the new direction they have wanted to take since
Fontainebleau, they will meet obstacles and they will
perhaps have great need of the European Parliament's
help in overcoming them and achieving the aims they
have set themselves.

Those, honourable Members, are one or two thoughts
on one or two of the subjects we shall be dealing with
over the coming years. But may I say that, to my mind,
our essential mission is not to help find solutions to
such and such a technical, financial, economic or
social problem, nor to problems of development or aid
to the Third World. For years I have been struck by
the disappointment of young people who no longer
believe in Europe and I was struck again during the
last election campaign. What has happened to the time
when they chopped down the frontier posts near here?
I have often received young peope and talked to them
and they always ask the same question: Old European
— yes, I am — do you still believe in Europe? Aren't
you disappointed? I always start by convincing them
that, contrary to what they might think, Europe's
record, the Community's record, is very positive, in
spite of some disagreement and failure. But this is not
enough. What they want is to be given prospects for
the future. Their ambition is not just to get the Com-
munity out of the mire. It is to see us moving along the
path to a genuinely united Europe, one which is able
to play the historic role for which it has been cast, for
the good of its people and for its greater influence in
the world.

Yes, honourable Members, we must beware a certain
realism! It is false realism if it is confused with immo-

bilism and if it is confused with resigned acceptance of
the status quo. In his posthumous book Pour I'Europe
Robert Schuman, that modest, moderate and reasona-
ble man — those who knew him will certainly remem-
ber this — nevertheless wrote the astonishing words:
'The European idea is a revolutionary idea'. Yes, lad-
ies and gentlemen, the European idea is a revolution-
ary idea because it is anxious to make a genuinely
Community feeling take precedence over national
egoism. It is a bold idea and it should still inspire us
today.

Once again, as I take up the Presidency with which
you have entrusted me, my main concern is for our
young people. Can we convince them that European
unity is a great and a fine idea? Not just because it will
enable us to solve our problems, but because, in the
difficult world we have to live in, where all the conti-
nents are threatened by the existing systems, where
millions of people seek a raison d'etre and justification
for the values they are offered, we should show that
we know how to build this Europe of ours, this area of
peace and freedom and social justice, which, going
beyond the confines of Europe itself, will be a model,
an example and a source of encouragement to the
other peoples of the world and which, because of its
moral authority, can help re-establish peace in the
world. It is this faith in Europe that we must rekindle
in our young people. It is a faith that I, God be
thanked, have never lost. I hope it will inspire us in all
we do.

(Loud and prolonged applause)


